October 1, 2005

Pacific Energy Policy Center

Comments on October 6, 2005 CPUC Public Hearing on Increasing Natural Gas Costs and their Impact on the Poor and Elderly

President Peevey:

This document is being submitted in response to the Commission’s September Local Government Newsletter request for comments on the impact that rising natural gas prices will have on California’s poor and elderly, and recommends steps the Commission can take to mitigate those impacts. 


The situation we now face is not unlike the energy crisis the state faced in 2001, when sharp increases in natural gas and electricity prices hurt the state’s economy and forces many low income families to choose between buying groceries, paying their rent or mortgage bills, or paying their utility  bills.  We now face a cold winter in which poor and elderly households may

become so worried about skyrocketing gas bills that they will be afraid to turn on their furnaces to heat their houses. 

The CPUC successfully responded to the last energy crisis by adopting its “rapid deployment” strategy to help low income customers deal with rapid increases in energy costs. Recognizing that the crisis could not be treated as business as usual, the Commission ordered the state’s investor owned utilities (IOUs) to increase their 2003 LIEE program budgets, expand their public outreach efforts and carefully examined the mix if energy efficiency measures provided under the programs to make sure they were as cost effective as possible. 

Facing a new energy crisis in the making, we believe that the Commission should redouble its efforts to help low income communities deal with the huge run up in natural gas and electric bills we all know is coming. 

We hope the CPUC will direct the California IOUs to increase their 2006 LIEE program budgets by about 60%. As you know, the Commission adopted a decision approving a 60%+ increase in the IOUs 2006-2008 non-low income energy efficiency program budgets last week. 

Increasing the IOUs 2006-2008 LIEE programs by an equivalent amount will maintain parity of services between the assistance provided to poor and elderly customers and the expanded energy efficiency services being provided to non-low income energy customers throughout the state. 

Currently the IOUs limited LIEE program budgets are able to serve less than 5% of their CARE customers in any given year, despite the fact that both LIEE and CARE use the same basic income eligibility guidelines. 

That means that the vast majority of California’s low income utility customers are paying for the IOUs non-low income EE programs and LIEE programs in their rates, but not getting any weatherization or energy efficiency services.  Increasing the LIEE budgets next year will allow the programs to serve more poor and elderly customers this winter, and begin to mitigate that situation. 

Having just increased the 2006-2008 budgets of the IOUs non-low income EE programs, we believe the Commission should do the same for the LIEE programs that serve the poor and elderly, especially since the LIEE energy savings count toward the more aggressive statewide energy savings goals the CPUC adopted last October. 

We hope the Commission will consider these recommendations when it meets on October 6 in Los Angeles. 
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